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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. 

INVOCATION.

Mayor Festerman invited the Rev. Dr. Richard “Rick” Miles, Pastor of St. Thomas Episcopal Church, to provide the invocation. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.

There were no announcements.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 5, 2013 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES, THE FEBRUARY 13, 2013 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AND THE FEBRUARY 26, 2013 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the February 5, 2013 special meeting minutes, the February 13, 2013 regular meeting minutes and the February 26, 2013 special meeting minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF A CONTRACT REGARDING THE CONDUCT OF MUNICIPAL ELECTIONS BETWEEN THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE AND THE ROCKINGHAM COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the “Contract Regarding the Conduct of Municipal Elections” with the Rockingham County Board of Elections, which is renewed every 10 years. (A COPY OF THE CONTRACT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
- End of Consent Agenda -

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF AN APPLICATION TO REZONE 908 WILSON STREET AND 905 HERON STREET FROM RESIDENTIAL-12 AND HIGHWAY BUSINESS TO CONDITIONAL USE HIGHWAY BUSINESS AND THE ISSUANCE OF A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR A BEAUTY SHOP, BOAT SALES & REPAIR BUSINESS AND AN AUTOMOBILE SALES OFFICE. 
Mayor Festerman said he understood the applicant has asked this item be pulled? Community Development Manager Donna Setliff agreed, saying the application has been withdrawn by the applicant.

- End of Public Hearings -

SECOND READING OF A REZONING REQUEST AND CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION FOR 221 GRAVES STREET. (THE PUBLIC HEARING ON THIS ISSUE WAS CLOSED ON FEBRUARY 13 AND ENDED IN A 4-3 CITY COUNCIL VOTE IN FAVOR OF THE REZONING.) 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff informed Council members that no public hearing was needed today since it was held last month. Staff had presented at Council’s February 13th meeting the request that 221 Graves Street be rezoned from Residential-6 to Conditional Use Neighborhood Business and a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) be issued for a grill and store. While the rezoning had passed 4-3, it had to pass by a Super Majority, which would have needed five votes in favor, Setliff said. Today only a majority vote is needed. If the rezoning is approved, the Council will need to vote on the CUP and the Findings of Fact, she added.
Setliff reminded Council members that the Planning Board had placed two conditions on the Conditional Use Permit: the standard condition of 1) The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code; and 2) The grill and/or convenience store is permitted to be open from 11:00 am to 9 pm, Monday through Saturday and closed on Sunday.
There was some brief confusion on the ending time for the business, which originally the applicant had requested be 11 p.m. However, Planning Board had shortened the hours until 9 p.m., it was explained.

Mayor Festerman asked Council members if there were any questions for Ms. Setliff? He then asked her, in her professional opinion, did she consider this to be spot zoning? She replied in the affirmative. The Mayor then asked her if we have any other convenience stores in the City that do not have off-street parking? No sir, she replied, adding that she was not aware of any. He then asked Setliff if she had any recent experience with traffic on that street? Setliff said she did have a personal experience recently. Noting that her grandsons are very active at the Reidsville Recreation Department, she said that leaving there Monday night they did have issues coming through Graves Street with the cars parked on the road along with cars passing through. Graves is a narrow street, she stated, with only about 24 feet of pavement.
Mayor Festerman said with that in mind, he contacted the Fire Chief earlier today and asked if he had any concerns. The Fire Chief indicated to him that a fire truck would not be able to get through that street in an emergency situation if parking is allowed on both sides of the street, the Mayor said. He asked Setliff if she would concur with that opinion? She said she would. Saying he didn’t want to put words in her mouth, he asked Setliff if she would consider this a “life safety” issue?  She said for the Fire Department or Police Department getting vehicles through during an emergency situation, yes. She said it is difficult if one car is parked and you have two cars trying to pass each other, that is a difficult situation she has experienced herself.
Councilwoman Walker asked Setliff if any of these questions had been brought up at the Planning Board meeting? The fact that there was no parking did come up, Setliff responded, and traffic along the street was a concern for some of the other property owners who showed up at the Planning Board meeting. She also reminded Council members there was a nearby property owner who also spoke regarding traffic concerns at the Council meeting last month.
City Manager Pearce asked the City Attorney if we are on firm ground accepting new information after the public hearing has been closed. City Attorney McLeod said the Council is only hearing a staff report and not anything in favor of or opposed to in terms of a public hearing. The City Manager said he just wanted to make sure we are on firm ground.

Mayor Festerman asked if the rezoning occurs, having heard Ms. Setliff’s testimony, would that hurt us from a liability standpoint if the worst thing happens and there is a life or death situation? The City Attorney said the City doesn’t own the property there, and you really can’t look at each and every contingency that may arise out of every situation. It is speculation as to what may or may not occur there so he didn’t see that the City would incur any liability, McLeod said, although the property owner might. The Mayor said it might be a moral obligation. The City Attorney noted that there may be other narrow streets in the City where parking is a problem, but that doesn’t mean the City will be liable for it, it’s just simply something for the City to consider.

The Mayor asked if any other Council members had any concerns or comments.

Mayor Pro Tem Gorham asked was there any thought about this situation in reference to parking on both sides of the street when the business was in operation as a grill? The Mayor asked him to restate his question. The Councilman said prior to this Conditional Use Permit, there was a grill there. Why was there no major concern about parking on both sides of the street at that time? The Mayor said there was a concern. He said he had a personal concern like the Fire Chief had expressed regarding the hazard. He also said that with the addition of the convenience store to the grill, he believes there will be increased traffic. He noted that they would hope that these people would be successful in their business, but if they are successful, it will require more vehicular traffic, thereby making the problem worse. The Mayor said the traffic on that street has always been a concern.

The Mayor opened the floor up for a motion.

Councilman Johnson said he would make the motion to approve the Conditional Use Permit as stated. The City Manager explained that this motion would need to be for the rezoning.
Councilman Johnson then made the motion to rezone the property for the use as stated, as a convenience store. The Mayor then said the Councilman might want to restate that motion. The City Manager said the request is from R-6 to Conditional Use Neighborhood Business.

Councilman Johnson then made the motion to rezone the property from R-6 to Conditional Use Neighborhood Business. The motion was seconded by Councilman Gorham and approved in a 4-3 vote with Councilmen Johnson, Gorham, Hairston and Councilwoman Walker voting in the affirmative and Mayor Festerman, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and Councilman Turner voting against.

Council members then voted on the Four Findings of Fact as follows:
1.
That the use will not materially endanger the public health or safety if 


located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted 


and approved; -- Approved 4-3 (Festerman, Balsley & Turner against)

2.   
that the use meets all required conditions and specifications; -- Approved   7-0
3.
that the use will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 

     
property, or that the use is a public necessity; and, -- Approved 4-3 (Festerman, Balsley & Turner against)
4.
that the location and the character of the use if developed according to the plan as submitted and approved will be in harmony with the area in which it is to be located and in general conformity with the Comprehensive Plan for Reidsville and its surroundings. – Approved 6-1 (Balsley against)
Councilman Johnson then made the motion to approve the CUP as stated and then he read aloud the two conditions: 1.) The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code; 2.) The grill and/or convenience store is permitted to be open from 11:00 am to 9:00 pm, Monday thru Saturday and closed on Sunday. The motion was seconded by Councilman Hairston and was approved in a 4-3 vote (Festerman, Balsley & Turner voting against).

The Conditional Use Permit as approved follows:
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       CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT
                           REIDSVILLE, N. C.

There is hereby granted to Gregory M Cobb a Conditional Use Permit in accordance with the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, Article V, Section 1 for a portion of the property located at 221 Graves Street, specifically Rockingham Co. Tax Map PIN No.:  8905-17-21-1944 to be used for:


Grill

Convenience Store

Subject to the following conditions: 

  1.
The property shall conform to all requirements of the City of Reidsville Zoning Ordinance, North Carolina Building Code and North Carolina Fire Code.

  2.
The grill and/or convenience store is permitted to be open from 11:00 am to 9:00 pm, Monday thru Saturday and closed on Sunday.

This property has been zoned Conditional Use Neighborhood Business (CU-NB) in conjunction with this permit.  For a more specific understanding of this permit, see Docket No. CU2012-3.
This Permit is granted to the person, firm, or corporation designated above, and for the purpose and under the conditions set forth above.  The Conditional Use Permit will continue to remain valid following transfer of ownership of the property provided that circumstances and conditions remain as described at the time that the Permit is granted.  Violations of the conditions set forth will be cause for immediate termination of the Permit.

            AUTHORIZED this ______  day of _____________, 2013




by the CITY COUNCIL OF REIDSVILLE, N. C.

         /s/ _________________________________________________             


            


CITY CLERK

STATUS REPORT ON 811 WATSON STREET. 
Community Development Manager Donna Setliff reported that Council had approved a Demolition Ordinance for 811 Watson Street in November of 2011. City Council had stayed the enforcement of this Ordinance several times, including at the request of owner Dewey Baynes in December of 2012.
Setliff said the exterior has improved tremendously, but a lot of work remains to be done on the interior although a mechanical permit was pulled on Monday. Council has three options, she said, including 1) enforcing the Demolition Ordinance; 2) staying the Demolition Ordinance; or 3) appealing the original Demolition Ordinance.

Councilman Turner then made the motion to repeal the Demolition Ordinance. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote. 
The repealed Demolition Ordinance follows:

ORDINANCE TO REPEAL

DEMOLITION ORDINANCE

FOR 811 WATSON STREET, REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA
  BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:


WHEREAS, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29(c), on November 15, 2011 the Reidsville City Council adopted an Ordinance ordering the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina to cause the above structure located at 811 Watson Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed, pending demolition and removal to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G. S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (b) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.

WHEREAS, on the 24th day of February, 2012 Dewey Aaron Bayes purchased 811 Watson Street and proceeded to bring said structure into compliance with the Reidsville Code of Ordinance, Article 11, Housing Code.         

NOW THEREFORE, the Reidsville City Council repeals the demolition Ordinance for 811 Watson Street approved on the 15th day of November, 2011.   
This is the 13th day of March, 2013.
/s/

James K. Festerman, Mayor, Reidsville, North Carolina
ATTESTED BY:
/s/

_____________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
Mayor Festerman told Mr. Baynes that the City Council has accepted the work that he has done and encouraged him to continue with it.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Regarding Rezoning of Graves Street.

Mr. George O. Rucker of 508 Staples Street came forward. He said he didn’t like the way the way the hearing went on about the (Graves Street) rezoning. Rucker, who is a member of the Reidsville Planning Board, said if it was a hazard like it was trying to be made out that the Fire Chief had said, he should have been there to have said that. He said no matter which way it went, it looked like she was trying to be railroaded.
Regarding the Monument.

Mr. Ira Tilley, currently of 606 Irvin Farm Road, Reidsville, told Council that he wanted to remind them that the people want our County’s Monument back in the original location where it stood for 101 years before the accident on May 23, 2011.  He said there have been a lot of things said in the last couple of years, a lot of hurt feelings, a lot of unnecessary things have been said about this, and it didn’t have to happen. Accidents happen every day, but it’s what we do after the accident that really counts, he said.  Tilley said that transparency is a major issue not only in Washington but here in Reidsville as well. He said he was not trying to cause any enemies or any harsh feelings. He said everybody wants harmony and that Rockingham County is a great county to live in, but we can’t compromise our principles and the principle of right in this situation just to appease a few. He said the question has been asked from the media, why?  Why has this happened? And we can’t get an answer, Tilley said. He said he would like for them to let the public know, why is this happening? Why are we here? We have so many problems in this County that we do need to address, but this situation has taken so much time and energy away from the real problems that plague Rockingham County. He said personally, it brings disappointment and shame to our County and to our City as to what has happened here the last couple of years. We have laws, rules and regulations in our City and our State that have not been followed, he asserted. “I am disappointed and I just wanted to let you know that," he said. “I think I speak, I know I speak for thousands and thousands of people in this County when I ask once more respectfully that you do the right thing and allow the monument to go back where it was.”  Again, even though no one has ever complained, if they wish to file a complaint, they can file a complaint after it goes back up and let it go through the proper channels, Tilley told Council. 
Mr. Norris Aikens of 2602 Reid School Road, Reidsville, came forward. He said that he was also here in support of having the monument restored back to its original place. He said he agreed with Ira that it’s the right thing to do. Something happened, and it needs to be restored, he said. One of the reasons he sees the nation going down and we’re having so much trouble is because many leaders are making decisions and aren’t aware what the law says or moral principles, he asserted. He said it’s a moral principle to replace something that has been destroyed, and we expect it to be replaced, he said. He again said it is the right thing to do and that no matter what happens, they will maintain it is the right thing to do.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
Thank You to Eason for Work on Dam Project.

In making his Manager’s Report, City Manager Pearce said he had asked Public Works Director Kevin Eason to be here today to thank him publicly for all the work he did to expedite the Lake Reidsville dam project and do it as quickly as it was done. In a lot of people’s minds, it took a long time and a lot of money, but if they only knew how quickly and hard Kevin worked to get this job started and completed as fast as they did, Pearce said. He said he’d even give Kevin credit for all the good weather we’ve had. Eason received a round of applause.
2013 Consumer Confidence Report.

Pearce said Eason was also present because recently some information went out in the mail to our water customers and he asked if anyone had any questions about that. Councilman Gorham said to just tell us it’s “safe, safe, safe.” He said he is always getting questions about whether the water is safe. The Councilman said from what he read, it is.
Eason said the annual Consumer Confidence Report is sent out annually to all of our water customers, plus our two wholesale customers. Our water is in great shape, especially since we’ve converted to chloramines and did away with the disinfectant byproduct issue, he said. There was a public notice that went out in the report, Eason said, because one day about a year ago, the Water Plant didn’t sample for total organic carbon The Water Plant runs 130 tests every day but missed that test one time due to human error. They have since fixed that problem, and it is of no concern, the Public Works Director said. 
Eason thanked the City Manager and Council for their support for the dam project and their efforts. Councilwoman Walker congratulated Eason on his report on the dam project. She read aloud a sentence noting that, with any luck, it should be into the next century before another such project comes our way. She said she liked that sentence.

Pearce said one reason he asked Eason to come is because of the language the federal government requires us to put into such notices. He said Dan River Water recently had to put out a similar type of announcement. The wording looks awful and is inflammatory but our water is completely safe, he said. Eason said the wording Pearce was referring to states that we can’t ensure the water quality during that time, but he stressed that this is the wording required by the federal government, which is very strict about what the wording must be. The City only fills out a few small blocks in the report with the rest mandated by the federal government, he said. He briefly explained that the report discusses the system and includes analytical data. It is dictated by the federal government how we present that, he said. Since we are restricted on how we can state things, Eason said he thought it would be more confusing if we try to explain the other wording.
When asked by the Mayor why all of the required monitoring wasn’t completed as stated on the report, Eason explained that was the one test a year ago that wasn’t performed due to human error. Mayor Festerman read aloud from the report some conflicting statement and asked Eason why it was like that. Eason replied that’s the rules and they missed that one test on one day. Pearce noted that we always pass that particular test but since they missed one day of doing that sample, we have to put out that statement. Mayor Festerman said he felt certain our water was safe, but he likes to be reassured that it is.
Resolution Supporting Asheville.

Pearce referenced a Resolution that communities across the State like Reidsville are approving and sending to our Legislature regarding legislation that has been proposed forcing the City of Asheville to transfer the assets of its water system to a regionalized water district. The City Manager said he is asking City Council to approve a Resolution asking the General Assembly not to approve that type of legislation. He said it is particularly alarming for the City of Reidsville as we start looking at making large improvements to our water and wastewater plants without being concerned that the State might come and take these assets away from us at a certain point. He said it is very alarming that the State thinks it has that ability. Yesterday they passed on first reading a bill that would take away the City of Charlotte’s airport and place that in a regionalized airport system, he noted. 

Pearce said we support a lot of stuff the Legislature does, but sometimes we need to tell them we don’t like what they’re doing; therefore, this Resolution would go towards that and tell the legislators to rethink transferring assets of municipalities.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, adopting the Resolution opposing legislation that would provide for the forced taking of municipal water systems.

The Resolution as approved follows:

RESOLUTION OPPOSING LEGISLATION THAT PROVIDES FOR THE FORCED TAKING OF MUNICIPAL WATER SYSTEMS

WHEREAS, Statewide legislation was introduced in the 2011 Session of the North Carolina General Assembly that would have forced the involuntary conveyance of a City-owned water system to a Metropolitan Sewer District; and

WHEREAS, prior to the beginning of the 2012 Session of the North Carolina General Assembly, the Legislative Research Commission recommended legislation that would force the City of Asheville to transfer its Municipal water system to a Metropolitan Sewer District; and

WHEREAS, the 2012 Session of the North Carolina General Assembly enacted legislation to begin the process of the forceful taking of a Municipal water system; and

WHEREAS, it is anticipated that legislation will be introduced at the beginning of the 2013 Session of the North Carolina General Assembly that will force the transfer of a Municipal water system; and

WHEREAS, public utilities have the unique responsibility to be protectors of public health and the environment while serving as partners in the community’s growth and development; and

WHEREAS, the forced taking of any local government infrastructure sets a dangerous precedent in the State of North Carolina, a precedent that will have a chilling effect on any local government investing in needed infrastructure in the future, thereby endangering business opportunities and economic stability in the State and resulting in job losses for citizens here and across the State.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

1. The City of Reidsville is opposed to legislation that forces the transfer of any City’s municipal water system to another entity.

2. The City of Reidsville is convinced that local solution arrived at by an open, collaborative process is preferable to a legislative directed disposition of local government assets.

3. The City of Reidsville is opposed to the forced taking of any local government infrastructure because such taking sets a dangerous precedent that will have a chilling effect on any local government investing in needed infrastructure in the future, thereby endangering business opportunities and economic stability in the State and resulting in job losses for our citizens here and across the State.

This the 13th day of March, 2013.







/s/______________________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/__________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman noted that there will be a Chamber of Commerce Coffee on NC 87 in Wentworth at the Partnership for Children on April 4th. Advanced Home Care will hold a ribbon cutting at 12 noon on Tuesday, April 9, she said, adding that there will be a floating reception from 10 a.m. to 12 noon. The Charles Dickens Celebration will continue tomorrow night at Rockingham Community College. The event is co-sponsored by the Reidsville Human Relations Commission, the Rockingham County Public Library, the Friends of the Library and Rockingham Community College.
Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilman Johnson – The Councilman said he had no report but wanted to make some comments. He said in the past couple of months they have been dealing with comments about HPAC and this monument and just different things. He said he wished they had stayed to hear the comment he was making.  He said he thought that the continued use of this monument is a divisive one, and it has divided our County. The County recently made a Resolution asking us to return the monument, which is not actually their business, the Councilman stated.  “If we cannot get past this monument and what it means to many people and what it means to other people, I don’t think there will be the opportunity for this County to heal,” Councilman Johnson asserted. “And in order for us to heal, we need to get past our issues with this monument as a people together”, he asserted. “It’s not a white thing, it’s not a black thing,” he said. “It’s a Rockingham County citizens’ thing”, he continued. “If we’re going to grow and come together as one, we have to let certain things go”, Councilman Johnson said. 
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – No report.

Mayor Festerman – Referencing the calendar for Market Square, he noted that cruise-ins were listed and he thought we weren’t sure we were going to have them anymore. City Manager Pearce said this is a tentative schedule, but he thought they were planning on doing more than two cruise-ins this year. Councilman Turner said that the Downtown Corporation thought it might be too late to cut the cruise-ins for this year.
Councilman Hairston – No report.

Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he didn’t get a chance to see the spillway under construction but asked if he could go by himself. Public Works Director Eason told him what to do or said he could call him and he would take him around.

City Manager Pearce said a dedication ceremony out there would be difficult but he would look into it if Council wanted him to.

Mayor Festerman informed the audience that they would be moving back to the first-floor conference room to discuss employee health insurance, which they are welcome to attend, before going into a closed session to discuss an economic development prospect.
MOVE TO FIRST-FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM FOR CONSIDERATION OF STAFF RECOMMENDATION TO AUTHORIZE THE CITY MANAGER TO CONTRACT WITH PPC, HCC, AND PCHCA FOR THE PERIOD MAY 1, 2013-APRIL 30, 2014.
Prior to this item, Councilman Hairston excused himself from the discussion. This was accepted by Council since Hairston is a recipient of the City’s Health Insurance Program.
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce said he would start and then turn the discussion over to Assistant City Manager Chris Phillips. He first apologized for getting this information to them so late, but he explained how the process works. Once a year, the Council gives him authority to contract with our third-party administrator. He noted that the City is self-insured with the money paid into the system paid out in claims. Last year, the City changed third-party administrators to Primary PhysicianCare and has had a good experience with the company. He said he would be asking Council to let him contract with  Primary PhysicianCare again this year as well as Piedmont HealthCare Alliance network and HCC, which is our re-insurer that helps insure us against the “worst case” scenarios or “stop loss” cases. The plan runs from May 1st to April 30th. He noted the need to have time to get people re-insured and get the logistics worked out. He added that the insurance providers need to look at 10 months of information to make recommendations on next year’s rates and to determine what the City’s liabilities might be, claims to be expected from our past history, etc. Pearce said he thought we could take care of this at this meeting instead of calling a special meeting at the end of the month. He said staff got this information just a couple of days ago and Chris has been working very quickly to put it into a recommendation. He then turned the discussion over to Phillips.
Assistant City Manager Phillips said Council should have gotten this information faxed to them yesterday and that he hoped they had time to read over it. (A COPY OF THE MEMO DATED MARCH 11, 2013, IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He noted that Human Resources Director Terri Stamey was also on hand and that she has been working on this for several years and could provide any historical knowledge on the process. 
The first couple of paragraphs of the memo, he stated, explain our insurance program. The City is self-insured, he noted, adding that we have had good years and bad years. He said we are in a bit of a downturn right now. He then briefly discussed federal healthcare reform and its effect on the City, much of which is still unknown. It is a big law with much to be defined and we still don’t know a lot about it, he continued. He noted that they wanted to keep the City’s plan as is until we find out what the effect will be since it will probably mean changes in the coming years. He said we may be forced to revamp our plan completely, but we’re not sure.
Running through his memo, Phillips explained that the actuarially determined expected claims for May 1, 2013-April 30, 2014 is projected to be $1.585 million. 
Asked by the Mayor if the City has a “Cadillac Plan,” Phillips said the term has come out of healthcare reform. He said the City has good insurance. If the federal government looks at all insurance plans and we fall in the top third, our plan will probably be considered “Cadillac,” he said, but we just don’t know. If the City’s plan is penalized due to healthcare reform, we will probably change the plan, he said. It is believed “Cadillac Plans” will be penalized but we aren’t sure because they haven’t been defined. Phillips said he’s heard there might be a 40% penalty, meaning the City would have to pay 40% of its premiums to the government. He said the City will probably see some changes to its insurance plan due to healthcare reform but we’re not sure what it will be because most of them won’t hit until 2014-15. Again, Phillips said we think there will be changes due to the reform so we’re not making any changes right now.
Mayor Festerman asked if most cities are self-insured? Phillips said in the industry there is a “break even” point where when you get to a certain number of employees you start looking at being self-insured. We are probably right around that number and cities smaller than us are probably not while larger areas are self-insured. Many of the smaller cities use the NC League of Municipalities as their insurance provider. Eden is self-insured, he noted. Last year, the City went through the Request for Proposals (RFP) process and required proposals if we planned to be fully insured or self-insured, he explained. The only change made was the third-party administrator, he said. If Reidsville were to go with the League, we would be one of their larger clients, it was pointed out. There have been no problems with the new third-party administrator, and in fact, the City was able to save some money because Primary also runs our Wellness Program. Pearce stated that he had heard the City of Mayodan, which gets its insurance from the League, is looking at a 19% increase. Mayor Festerman noted he has been contacted several times by the League. 
Phillips returned back to his discussion of projections for the upcoming claims period. In addition to the $1.585 million he had already noted, projected liability for dental coverage is expected to be about $90,000, bringing the total to $1.675 million. He noted that maximum claims are 125% of the expected, plus what is called a “laser.” They look at current claims and pull out the more serious claims, he said. Phillips explained the “laser” figure last year was $138,000, which is what is believed to be the potential claims for known illnesses. We do not know the details of everyone’s health, he said. For this coming year, the laser is only $55,000, meaning that less serious conditions are expected from a dollar standpoint, he said. Therefore, the projected maximum health and dental liability is approximately $1.986 million, he said. 

Phillips said there is only a 9% increase in expected and only a 4% increase in maximum because the laser went down. The difference between those two numbers (the expected claims and the estimated maximum liability) is $367,000, Phillips explained. What this means is that if our claims exceed our maximum liability, at most that will be $367,000 which will need to be covered, he said. He said Council would need to agree to fund that difference if it should happen. Pearce said this amount has been higher the last two years.  but both he and Phillips noted that the max is going down. Expected claims represent 81% of the maximum liability. “That’s a good thing,” Phillips said.
In regards to premiums, the City Council has two choices to consider, Phillips said. The Council can either 1) increase the City’s portion by 13% or 2) increase by 10.6% both the City’s portion and the employees’ portion for dependent coverage. He referenced the sheet detailing what the employee currently pays for dependent coverage and what they would have to pay under Option #2. Either way, it is the same amount of money, Phillips said. It was noted that employees’ cost for dependent coverage has not gone up in a couple of years. However, it was also pointed out that employees’ salaries have not gone up for the last couple of years as well. The City has been increasing its portion in recent years rather than increasing that of employees, Phillips said.
Mayor Festerman asked how many employees have children on their insurance? Phillips explained that we go by the number of certificates, which includes those with children and retirees. Currently there are 194 certificates which are broken down as follows: 119 employees only; 36 with children; 20 with spouse only; and 19 with entire family, which is the same whether there are one or more children. Pearce also pointed out that those 19 are probably younger employees.

Councilman Gorham asked what the difference would be if the City paid 13%? Phillips said it would cost the City an additional $28,000.

Phillips explained that the insurance rates are the first block in the budget. Employees can only change their insurance at renewal time unless they have a “life changing” event occur. If the rates are approved today, that will give them March and April to make changes.
Councilman Gorham, noting that with employees not having a pay raise in years and then having to pay higher insurance premiums, said he would like for the City to take the brunt of it. He stressed that was just him so that it doesn’t have to come out of employees’ pockets, especially with a bigger change coming down the road. Phillips said that would be Option #1. Councilman Turner asked if that option means the City would pay $28,000 in addition to what it is paying now?
Phillips said Option #1 means we would be going up $153,000 annually for the insurance. Option #2 would mean the City would pay $125,000 with employees the remaining $28,000. If Council went with the 10.6% increase for those with dependent coverage, it would mean an additional $21.00 a month for those with children; $28.00 a month for those with spouse coverage; and $52.00 a month for those with family coverage, Phillips said.

Councilman Turner questioned whether we were going to get into a situation like with our water rates and two years from now, rates will have to go up $100 a month or whatever?  Phillips said that could happen with insurance if you don’t go up nickel and dime, but he said he really thinks the big thing on the horizon is the reform. He talked about changes out there. Phillips noted that some companies are going to health savings account for their employees. He said he felt when the healthcare reforms are fully implemented, we’ll see some changes. The Assistant City Manager said he felt like staff will be coming back with a big change down the line.

Mayor Festerman asked Phillips what his recommendation would be as a taxpayer, not as an employee. He said he thought Councilman Turner had made a good statement because he had heard the same thing about the water rates. Phillips said even among taxpayers there is a wide variety, some of which probably think we shouldn’t even get insurance. This is a benefit the City offers, Philips said, noting that we are beginning to see some turnover in employees again and we have to recruit people. Some other places can offer more money, but we do offer good insurance. That is one of the benefits we have, he said. Pearce said we are keeping up with the projected increases, but the City is paying a larger part. The Mayor asked when was the last time we increased the employees’ rates? Phillips said it has been about 4-5 years.
Phillips reviewed for them the amounts the City pays for employee coverage and how much employees pay for dependent coverage as listed on the chart provided. Pearce said you divide by two to see what comes out of paychecks.

Mayor Festerman asked how does our plan compare with that of other cities, such as Eden. Phillips said we are pretty much “dead even” with the City of Eden. Eden pays $625 for employees compared to Reidsville’s proposed $568. Comparing Eden and Reidsville, he said both cities charge $200 monthly for children coverage; for spouse, Reidsville’s $268 to Eden’s $315; and for family, Reidsville’s $494 to Eden’s $450. For dependent dental coverage, Reidsville employees pay $30 monthly compared to Eden’s $33.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said this was a tough decision as health insurance costs are going to continue to go up. Hopefully, the wellness program will help us, he said. Phillips said it is hard to see results from wellness until you have a pattern of years. We have to rely on participation and are doing what we can to keep participation up in the wellness program. Upfront we’ve had some cost savings because of our wellness program, Phillips said. Pearce noted that while we look to the long term benefits of the wellness program, there are some short-term costs as we establish the program because we are encouraging people to take physicals, etc. There are savings and costs in terms of cash in the program, he said. He said participation is picking up among employees. There was a brief discussion on how much more employees would pay for dependent coverage. It was also noted that employees do receive the benefit of health insurance being pre-taxed so they do save a little money on that.

Mayor Festerman asked if there was any money in the budget for raises? Pearce said he hasn’t gotten that far along in the budget. In looking at the budgetary picture, Pearce noted that the State possibly taking away $194,000 in hold harmless monies takes away any potential growth in taxes the City might see. He added that if we give 2-3% increases, those employees with families don’t get as much as those without families. These are usually younger or newer employees, and they will be paying the larger part of the burden of that $28,000.
Pearce said he would recommend Council go with Option #1 until we find out what the healthcare reform will do. Phillips agreed, saying it could be a big change. Councilman Gorham noted the need to “keep eyes on it.” Phillips said he felt the insurance industry was dragging its feet getting information out because they weren’t sure it was going to happen. He said he and staff would be going to a four-hour session on healthcare reform soon.

Councilman Gorham again said he didn’t want to see a burden put on employees.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote (with Hairston abstaining), to adopt Option #1 and authorize the City Manager to contract with Primary PhysicianCare, HCC, PCHCA and Cobra Direct.
Mayor Festerman thanked staff for their work on the insurance rates.

CLOSED SESSION UNDER G.S. 143-318.11(A)(4) TO DISCUSS AN ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PROSPECT.
Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to go into closed session under G.S. 143-318.11(A)(4) to discuss an economic development prospect.
RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.

Response Regarding Monument.

Upon return to open session, Mayor Festerman recognized Mayor Pro Tem Balsley. The Mayor Pro Tem said he appreciated what Councilman Johnson had said today about the monument. He said he was so tired of the comments that have been made. “We haven’t done anything wrong,” the Mayor Pro Tem stressed. He said that Ira Tilley says the Council is doing something wrong and is being very devious in our methods. “I really resent that,” he said. He added that Tilley talks about having the support of “all these people who want it back” but it’s “not all the people.” 
Mayor Festerman concurred. He said that all the statements that have been made are not correct. He said some people think that because we don’t argue with them (HPAC), we aren’t taking them seriously. It is like they are waiting for us to make a decision, and we have made all the decisions we are going to make, the Mayor said. We have stated our position, and we don’t need to take any action, he continued, noting his frustration. Councilman Gorham asked the Mayor if he had gotten a response to his letter? The Mayor said no but that he had lunch with a County Commissioner today and they had a “frank discussion.” He said he would leave it at that.

Councilman Johnson said he still doesn’t know why they got involved. “It’s not their business,” he asserted.

Councilman Gorham said he saw the meeting (County Commissioners) on television recently and that it was pretty rough.

Councilman Johnson said to him, it is libelous. He said there should be some kind of repercussions.

Mayor Festerman said he doesn’t want everyone thinking we’re going to take some action because we have taken all the action we need to take.

Councilman Johnson then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 4:30 p.m.





_________________________________________






  James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

______________________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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